SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 4th OCTOBER 2017 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr T Norton, Cllr J Holder, Cllr L Hungin, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr O Davison-Oakley, 
             Cllr A Anderson, Cllr Forsaith and Cllr A Westlake.
In attendance: 
Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes, Mr T Harding, Mr S Lockwood, Mr S Patel, PCSO O Hughes, Mrs M Shepee, and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. OPEN SESSION:    A resident stated how sad it was to see the closure of the Post Office in Seer Green and asked if anyone was going to open another Post Office.  Mr Patel, the current Post Master said that the Church had offered a facility to provide some services and that he was contacting the Post Office to find out what is possible.  Mr Patel was thanked for his service to the community and it was noted that the closure is that of the last of the original shops which had been open for 88 years.   A resident came to raise concerns about the Planning Application for 24 Wood Pond Close due to the loss of light to neighbouring properties.  The resident had been informed that the application was going to be considered without any visit from the Planning Officer.  Chiltern District Councillor Mr Patel was reluctant to call in the application without the support of the Parish Council, however both Mr Patel and the Parish Council will contact the Planning Office to firmly request that they visit the application site.  Ongoing anti-social behaviour issues around the village were discussed with PCSO Oliver Hughes.  CCTV images from the Recreation Ground were passed to PCSO Hughes so that he can monitor some of the ongoing issues.  If anyone is concerned about anti-social activity they were asked to report it to the Police on the 101 number.
2. CO-OPTION OF NEW COUNCILLOR FOR CASUAL VACANCY: Following two applications for the Parish Councillor position there was a ballot which is recorded under a closed minute.   Mr Andrew Westlake was duly co-opted as a Parish Councillor and invited to join the Council where he signed the Acceptance of Office form.
3. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr M Thomas.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Hughes and Cllr Hungin and were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· The Clerk’s job description has now been updated.
· The design for the new free standing noticeboard in Jubilee Walk was agreed and will hopefully be in place soon.   (Action – Cllr Holder)  
· The regular actions following recommendations from the Water Risk Assessment for Jubilee Hall will be prepared.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)  The Water Risk Assessment actions for the Pavilion are being prepared for actioning.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)   The Pavilion Health and Safety documents will be reviewed.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)  
· There was an issue with the Pavilion heating which needs to be reviewed with a plumber.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Clerk)
· The footage from the portable camera in Green Wood has been reviewed.  There has been no further vandalism to the fence but fly tipping was in evidence.  Further footage will be reviewed and then the camera will be reinstated and signs will be put up in the area.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Cllr Holder)
· The Village Plan will be updated.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith) 
· An application for a grant for approximately £1,500 from the Local Area Forum for a Mobile Vehicle Activated Sign has been submitted.  This will be match funded by the Parish Council.  A survey costing £350.00 is now required to cover all of the locations that the MVAS will be situated.  A list of suggestions for the locations will be formulated by Cllr Forsaith.  (Action – All Councillors) 

· The fence in Green Wood which was damaged by a fallen oak tree needs reinforcing.  A contractor was contracted to do this work and the fence will be inspected to see if this has been completed. (Action – Cllr Hughes) 
· The Chairman of the Allotment Association had previously emailed a revised allotment agreement which they would like to adopt.  The points which have been changed need to be discussed in more detail, so the Association will be asked not to introduce it until it has been approved by the Parish Council. A meeting will be held with the Chairman of the Allotments Association to discuss ongoing concerns.  The Parish Council will be updated before the next PC meeting and the outcome of the meeting with the Allotment Association will be communicated to the Parish Council.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Cllr Thomas)
· A completed Road Closure Order for Remembrance Sunday on 12th November had been returned.  The churches will take responsibility for the marshalling of the road closure but asked if the Parish Council had any volunteers to help.  Cllr Forsaith volunteered to help and other Councillors will let Cllr Holder know if they are available.  (Action – Cllrs, Cllr Holder)
· Following anti-social behaviour at the Recreation Ground images have been viewed and logged.  Cllr Anderson was asked to show the system to other data controllers. (Action – Cllr Anderson, Cllr Forsaith, Cllr Holder and Cllr Davidson-Oakley)
· The dead trees near Jubilee Hall on the edge of the Pre-School grassed play area have been cut down.
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk Inspections:    The September inspection has been completed and the actions were reviewed and have been actioned where possible.  The small dead cherry tree in Jubilee Walk will be removed.  A tree has deteriorated in Green Meadow and will be monitored.  (Action – Clerk)   Cllr Anderson will do the October inspection with Cllr Westlake.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Cllr Westlake)  
4. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  The master list of all of the regulatory and safety inspections has been updated and circulated. It was agreed that the annual visual inspection of the lampposts would be carried out when distributing the Newsletters during October/November.  (Action – Councillors, Clerk)
5. DECLARATION OF INTEREST:  Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Holder declared an interest in Jubilee Hall as they are also School Governors.  Cllr Westlake declared an interest in Seer Green Gardeners.
6. Correspondence:
· A letter of notification had been received from the Post Office of a branch temporary closure from 1st November 2017.  A copy of the letter will be placed on the noticeboards. (Action – Clerk)

· A footpath complaint had been received from a resident, in particular for the footpath across the ploughed field opposite Bottom Lane.  Councillors stated that this ploughing takes place every year and the footpath is quickly trodden back down.  The resident’s concerns are for footpaths and bridleways outside of the Seer Green Parish boundary so advice will be given on how they can report the issues to the Bucks County Council Rights of Way team.  (Action – Clerk)

· An email had been received from Chiltern District Council (CDC) asking for the Parish Council’s ‘Anticipated timetable for our Neighbourhood Plan’ so they can plan their own financial and staff implications over the next three to four years. There are no current plans to continue with this work so CDC will be informed.  (Action – Cllr Norton)

· Beaconsfield Cycling Club have asked if their Junior Section could meet every few weeks on a Saturday at a suitable grassed location to train.  The Recreation Ground is already heavily used on a Saturday so the club will be advised that this is not possible in Seer Green.  (Action – Clerk)

· A request had been received from Seer Green Gardeners to plant clumps of daffodils near the white gates at Bottom Lane and Bayne Hill to match the Chalfont Road entrance.  The Gardeners had also made a request to plant two yellow roses at the arch in memory of Nigel Bingle at the entrance to Jubilee Walk.  The originals died due to dog urination.  The replacement roses were stolen.  The Bingle family had agreed that they would appreciate these being replanted and stated that they wish to pay for the roses.  A dog urination guard would also be installed.  They would be maintained and pruned by the Seer Green Gardeners.  (Action - Clerk)
7.
Finance  
Payments amounting to:-              
    
  
 
   £4,006.12
Income received:-




   
 £23,120.00

The closing bank balances at 1st October totalled:-
 
 £81,009.72
The water invoices will be compared with the previous year’s consumption and charges.  (Action – Clerk)
8. 
Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website. It was agreed to write to the Planning department about application CH/2017/1731/FA 24 Wood Pond Close, Seer Green, HP9 2XG to ask for the planning officer to make a site visit following the concerns raised by the neighbouring residents.  A copy will be sent to District Councillor Steve Patel.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Clerk)
Permitted

CH/2017/1491/FA
1 Wood Pond Close, Seer Green, HP9 2XG

Part two storey part single storey rear extension, single storey front (porch) enclosure.

CH/2017/1492/FA
Cheriton, 52 Orchard Road, HP9 2XU

Side dormer structure and two side roof lights to facilitate habitable accommodation in the roof space.

CH/2017/1497/TP
Land at Moss Court and Orchard Mews, Orchard Road, HP9 2YP

Felling of a maple protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

CH/2017/1412/FA
35 Highlands Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XL

Demolition of existing bungalow and detached garage, erection of two storey dwelling, new dropped kerb and associated hardstanding (Amendment to Planning Permission CH/2017/0854/FA)

9.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. NEWSLETTER:  A draft Newsletter was circulated and updates agreed.  A final version will be circulated for approval.  (Action – Cllr Holder, all Councillors)   
ii. SECURITY AT THE RECREATION GROUND:  Mr S Lockwood of LOX Security Limited came to provide details of an Anti-Ram Raid retractable post.  He recommended two were fitted at the Recreation Ground to prevent unwanted visitors from entering the site at the weakest point which is at the vehicle gate.  This recommendation was supported by PCSO Hughes and unanimously supported by the Council.  It was also agreed to install the system, subject to an acceptable quote,  at Green Meadow and Mr Lockwood will visit the site to give a recommendation on how many posts will be required.  An updated quotation will be provided.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)
10.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: The boiler has been serviced.  A local contractor will be asked to look at the main hall lights.  (Action - Cllr Holder)
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES: A second cut of the village footpaths has been completed.  LOX Security will be asked about options to stop the children climbing on the fragile Pavilion and shed roofs.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)  Small CCTV signs will be placed at the entrance to the Recreation Ground as all of the area is covered by CCTV footage.  (Action – Clerk, Cllr Anderson)  It was agreed to ask local builders to quote to remove the Youth Shelter which is being regularly damaged.  (Action – Clerk)  A streetlight in Orchard Road is not working and will be reported.  (Action – Cllr Holder, Clerk)  It was requested that funding for this year’s village Christmas tree was added to the next Parish Council meeting agenda.  (Action – Clerk)
To review Cemetery water supply quotations:  Two quotations had been received to replace the underground copper pipe, which is leaking, with a polyethylene pipe at the Cemetery.  This pipe joins the water meter to the outside tap.  A local contractor’s quotation was approved and a site meeting will be held to ensure minimum disruption to nearby tree roots.  The new tap will be positioned on the wall of the cemetery shed to protect it from vehicle damage.  (Action – Clerk)
11.
information items:     There will be a party in Holy Trinity Church premises on Sunday 29th October at 2pm to mark the retirement and thanks from the community to Mr & Mrs Patel for their 25 years running Lamb’s Newsagents and Post Office.
The meeting closed at 09.20pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 1st November 2017, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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